
KENDALL COUNTY PLANNING, BUILDING & ZONING COMMITTEE 
Kendall County Office Building 

Rooms 209 and 210 
111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

5:30 p.m. 
Meeting Minutes of December 14, 2021 

CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Gengler at 5:54 p.m. 

ROLL CALL 
Committee Members Present:  Scott Gengler (Chairman), Judy Gilmour (Vice-Chairwoman), 
and Dan Koukol 
Committee Members Absent:  Elizabeth Flowers and Robyn Vickers 
Also Present: Matt Asselmeier (Senior Planner), Scott Koeppel (County Administrator), Gregg 
Ingemunson, Greg Dady, and Bob Dehm 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Member Koukol made a motion, seconded by Member Gilmour, to approve the agenda as 
presented.  With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried.   

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Member Gilmour made a motion, seconded by Member Koukol, to approve the minutes of the 
November 8, 2021, meeting.  With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried.     

PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 

EXPENDITURE REPORT 
The Committee reviewed the expenditure report from November 2021. 

The Committee reviewed the end of fiscal year expenditure report.  It was noted that the 
Department operated at a deficit, similar to previous years.  Chairman Gengler asked if ways 
existed to close the gap between revenues and expenses.  Mr. Koeppel responded that the 
intent of the Department has not been to have revenues cover expenses.  Mr. Koeppel noted 
the amount of permits at the former Caterpillar facility; this property probably will be annexed 
into Montgomery.  Mr. Koeppel also noted the work the Department does without revenue 
sources and without a non-County applicant, like work related to the Historic Preservation 
Commission or text amendments when the State changes zoning regulations.  Mr. Koeppel 
suggested doing a fee study in 2022; the study would compare the County’s fees to the fees of 
neighboring counties and local municipalities.     

The Committee reviewed the end of fiscal year escrow report. 

PETITIONS 
Petition 21-38 Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 

Page 1 of 16 



Page 2 of 16 
 

Earlier in 2021, the Illinois General Assembly passed and the Governor signed Public Act 102-
0492 (formerly House Bill 3650) also known as the Agricultural Experiences Act.  A copy of 
Public Act 102-0492 was provided. 

The Agricultural Experiences Act defines an agricultural experience, as “. . . any agricultural-
related activity, as a secondary use in conjunction with agricultural production, on a farm which 
activity is open to the public with the intended purpose of promoting or educating the public 
about agriculture, agricultural practices, agricultural activities, or agricultural products.”  
Crucially, the Act forbids a county from requiring conditional use permits, special use permits, or 
variances for this type of use. 

The definition of agricultural experience in State law is similar to the County’s definition of 
seasonal festivals.  Seasonal festivals, as defined in the Zoning Ordinance, are defined as 
follows: 

“A temporary event held during a specified time of the year which is designed to enhance the 
sales of seasonal crops and related products produced in conjunction with existing agricultural 
businesses such as orchards, vineyards, nurseries and similar agricultural operations. Related 
activities may include, but are not limited to, corn mazes, wagon rides, pony rides, farm animal 
petting zoos, and pumpkin patches. Activities including amusement park rides, live music 
concerts, truck and tractor pull competitions are specifically prohibited from Seasonal Festivals.” 

The Agricultural Experiences Act forbids counties from requiring these types of events from 
obtaining special use permits, conditional use permits, or variances.   

Seasonal festivals are conditional uses in the A-1 Agricultural District and are permitted uses in 
the B-4 Commercial Recreation District.  The conditions for seasonal festivals are as follows: 

a) Adequate parking on site shall be provided in such a way that no on-street parking is 
necessary. 

b) Event areas, stands, booths, parking and other uses and facilities appurtenant to the site 
shall not be located within 150 feet of a residential district, or residential structure located off the 
subject zoning lot unless written consent from the effected residents is provided to the Planning, 
Building and Zoning Office. 

c) The operator shall have adequate waste receptacles and toilet facilities on site as determined 
in writing from the Department of Health and Human Services. 

d) No alcohol shall be sold on the premises. 

e) Petting Zoos shall provide adequate hand sanitation devices as determined by the 
Department of Health and Human Services. 

f) All food prepared or sold on site shall comply with the Department of Health and Human 
Services requirements. 

g) Noise levels generated from non-agricultural sources shall not exceed 60 dBA as measured 
at the nearest occupied residential structure on an adjoining property. 

h) The operator shall provide adequate crowd control and parking direction as reasonably 
determined by the Kendall County Sheriff’s Office. 
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i) No event activity shall start earlier than 9:00 a.m. any day of the week, and shall end no later 
than 10:00 p.m., Monday thru Wednesday and no later than 11:30 p.m. Thursday thru Sunday. 

j) Events shall be permitted once a year unless otherwise approved by the PBZ Committee. 

k) Seasonal Festivals shall be permitted up to, but not exceed, ninety (90) consecutive days in 
length in one calendar year.   

l) Accessory uses including but not limited to temporary vendors engaged in the sale of ancillary 
items not produced on site but which are related to products produced on site or associated with 
the season shall be permitted during the duration of the Seasonal Festival subject to the review 
and approval of the Zoning Administrator. 

m) All signage shall comply with Section 12:00 of the Zoning Ordinance. 

n) All proposed lighting shall be non-obtrusive onto adjoining properties and should not exceed 
0.2 foot candles at any property line. 

o) Any Seasonal Festival which cannot meet these standards may still be permitted if approved 
as a Special Use. An applicant seeking an approval of the conditional use shall submit an 
application to be acted upon by the Zoning Administrator. The Zoning Administrator may, at his 
or her discretion, refer the request to the PBZ Committee of the County Board for 
recommendation prior to taking action. In addition, the petitioner may appeal the decision of the 
Zoning Administrator in the review of a Conditional Use for a Seasonal Festival to the PBZ 
Committee. In such instances the PBZ Committee shall be the final authority. 

At their meeting on September 13, 2021, the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning 
Committee voted to initiate a text amendment adding seasonal festivals to the list of permitted 
uses in the A-1 Agricultural District without conditions or restrictions, removing the conditions 
and restrictions on seasonal festivals in the B-4 Commercial Recreation District, deleting 
seasonal festivals from the list of conditional uses in the A-1 District, updating Appendix 9 Table 
of Uses to reflect this text amendment, and correcting citation errors caused by this text 
amendment.   

Presently, three (3) special uses are impacted by the Agricultural Experiences Act.  The special 
use permits for Woody’s Orchard (Ordinances 2016-21 and 2021-07), Heap’s Giant Pumpkins 
(Ordinance 2015-11), and Keller Farms (Ordinance 2009-18) contain provisions related to 
Seasonal Festivals.  Staff would like to point out that some of these properties have special use 
permits beyond agricultural experiences (i.e. Woody’s Orchard and Heap’s Giant Pumpkins 
have special use permits for banquet facilities).         

Petition information was emailed to the townships on September 22, 2021.  To date, only the 
Na-Au-Say Township Planning Commission has reviewed this proposal and they unanimously 
recommended approval.   

ZPAC reviewed this proposal at their meeting on October 5, 2021.  Discussion centered on the 
State imposing new regulations.  ZPAC recommended approval of the proposal by a vote of five 
(5) in favor, two (2) in opposition, and one (1) present with two (2) members absent.  The 
minutes were provided. 

The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission reviewed this proposal at their meeting on 
October 27, 2021.  No members of the public spoke regarding this proposal.  The Kendall 
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County Regional Planning Commission recommended approval of the proposal by a vote of 
seven (7) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with three (3) members absent.  The minutes were 
provided. 

The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals held a public hearing on this proposal on 
November 1, 2021.  No members of the public testified at the public hearing.  The Zoning Board 
of Appeals recommended approval by a vote of five (5) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with 
two (2) members absent.  The minutes of the hearing were provided. 

The draft ordinance was provided. 
 
Member Gilmour made motion, seconded by Member Koukol, to forward the proposal to the 
County Board. 
 
With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried.  

The proposal goes to the County Board on January 4, 2022, on the consent agenda. 

Petitions 21-40 Robert J. Fisher 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 
 
Robert J. Fisher would like an amendment to the Future Land Use Map contained in the Land 
Resource Management Plan for approximately nineteen point five more or less (19.5 +/-) acres 
located on the west side of O’Brien Road across from 16924 O’Brien Road.  The Petitioner 
would also like to rezone the property R-1 in order to construct one (1) house on the property.   

The application materials, aerial of the property, and aerial of the property with the floodplain 
was provided. 

The County’s Future Land Use Map called for the property to be Agricultural.  Minooka’s Future 
Land Use Map called for the property to be Low Density Residential. 

The Kendall County Land Resource Management Plan called for the property to the north to be 
Rural Estate Residential (Max 0.45 DU/acre).  The property to the east would be Rural 
Residential (Max 0.65 DU/acre).  The properties to the south and west were classified as 
Agricultural. 

The Village of Minooka’s Future Land Use Map called for the area to the north, south, and west 
to be Low Density Residential.  The land to the east was planned to be a Regional Park. 

O’Brien Road is a Township maintained Local Road.  Minooka has a road planned connecting 
Whitewillow and O’Brien Roads.   

Petition information was sent to Seward Township on September 24, 2021.  No comments have 
been received. 

Petition information was sent to the Village of Minooka on September 24, 2021.  No comments 
have been received. 

Petition information was sent to the Minooka Fire Protection District on September 24, 2021.  
No comments have been received.   

ZPAC reviewed these proposals at their meeting on October 5, 2021.  Discussion occurred 
about a future subdivision of the property and the need to obtain proper permits when 
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development occurred.  ZPAC recommended approval of the request by a vote of eight (8) in 
favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (2) members absent.  The minutes of the meeting were 
provided.   

The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission held a public hearing on the requested 
change to the Future Land Use Map on October 27, 2021.  No members of the public testified in 
favor or in opposition to the request.  Discussion occurred about the amount of floodplain on the 
property and the number of houses that could be constructed on the property without a formal 
subdivision.  A maximum of three (3) lots could be created from the subject property without the 
submittal of a formal subdivision.  The Petitioner’s Attorney noted that the Petitioner has no 
plans to build a house; the Petitioner wanted to sell the property and market the property as a 
residential site.  The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission recommended approval of 
the request by a vote of seven (7) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with three (3) members 
absent.  The minutes of the hearing were provided.   

The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals held a meeting on this proposal on November 1, 
2021.  Other than the Petitioner’s Attorney, no other members of the public spoke testified at the 
meeting.  The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals recommended approval of the request 
by a vote of five (5) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (2) members absent.  The 
minutes of the meeting were provided. 

The Future Land Use Map of the Village of Minooka calls for the area to residential and for a 
park to be located across the street of the subject property on the east side of O’Brien Road.   
 
The requested amendment is consistent with the Future Land Use Map of the Village of 
Minooka.   
 
The property to the north of the subject property already possesses the classification requested 
for the subject property.   
 
Staff recommended approval of the request. 
 
The draft resolution was provided. 

Member Koukol made motion, seconded by Member Gilmour, to recommend approval of the 
proposal. 
 
With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried.  

The proposal goes to the County Board on January 4, 2022, on the consent agenda. 

Petition 21-41 Robert J. Fisher 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 
 
Robert J. Fisher would like to rezone the property R-1 in order to construct one (1) house on the 
property.   

O’Brien Road is a Township maintained Local Road.  Minooka has a road planned connecting 
Whitewillow and O’Brien Roads.   

Minooka has a trail planned along O’Brien Road. 
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There is floodplain and a riverine wetland on the property.   An unnamed tributary of the Middle 
Aux Sable Creek flows through the property.   

The adjacent land uses were Agricultural and Farmstead. 

The adjacent properties were zoned A-1. 

The Kendall County Land Resource Management Plan called for the property to the north to be 
Rural Estate Residential (Max 0.45 DU/acre).  The property to the east would be Rural 
Residential (Max 0.65 DU/acre).  The properties to the south and west were classified as 
Agricultural. 

The Village of Minooka’s Future Land Use Map called for the area to the north, south, and west 
to be Low Density Residential.  The land to the east was planned to be a Regional Park. 

The properties in the vicinity were zoned A-1. 

EcoCAT Report submitted and consultation was terminated.  

The application for NRI was submitted on September 21, 2021.  The LESA Score was 229 
indicating a high level of protection.  The NRI was provided.      

Petition information was sent to Seward Township on September 24, 2021.  No comments have 
been received. 

Petition information was sent to the Village of Minooka on September 24, 2021.  No comments 
have been received. 

Petition information was sent to the Minooka Fire Protection District on September 24, 2021.  
No comments have been received.   

ZPAC reviewed these proposals at their meeting on October 5, 2021.  Discussion occurred 
about a future subdivision of the property and the need to obtain proper permits when 
development occurred.  ZPAC recommended approval of the request by a vote of eight (8) in 
favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (2) members absent.  The minutes of the meeting were 
provided.   

The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission reviewed the proposed map amendment at 
their meeting on October 27, 2021.  Discussion occurred about the amount of floodplain on the 
property and the number of houses that could be constructed on the property without a formal 
subdivision.  A maximum of three (3) lots could be created from the subject property without the 
submittal of a formal subdivision.  The Petitioner’s Attorney noted that the Petitioner has no 
plans to build a house; the Petitioner wanted to sell the property and market the property as a 
residential site.  No other members of the public spoke at the meeting.  The Kendall County 
Regional Planning Commission recommended approval of the request by a vote of seven (7) in 
favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (3) members absent.  The minutes of the meeting were 
provided.  

The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals held a public hearing on this proposal on 
November 1, 2021.  Other than the Petitioner’s Attorney, no other members of the public 
testified at the hearing.  The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals recommended approval 
of both requests by a vote of five (5) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (2) members 
absent.  The minutes of the hearing were provided. 
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The Petitioner desires to rezone the subject property in order to build one (1) house on the 
property.  A future owner might subdivide the property for additional houses. 
 
Any new homes or accessory structures would be required to meet applicable building codes.   

There is electricity along O’Brien Road.  No other public or private utilities are onsite.   

The property fronts O’Brien Road.  Staff has no concerns regarding the ability of O’Brien Road 
to support the proposed map amendment.   

Any new driveways constructed would be for residential purposes.  Any new driveways would 
have to meet applicable regulations and secure proper permits.  
 
No new odors are foreseen.   
 
Any new lighting would be for residential use only.   
  
Any fencing, landscaping, or screening would be for residential purposes.   

Any signage would be residential in nature. 

No noise is anticipated. 

Any new homes would have to be constructed per Kendall County’s Stormwater Management 
Ordinance.   

The Findings of Fact were as follows:   

Existing uses of property within the general area of the property in question.  The surrounding 
properties are used for agricultural purposes or larger lot single-family residential uses.   

The Zoning classification of property within the general area of the property in question.  The 
surrounding properties are zoned A-1.   

The suitability of the property in question for the uses permitted under the existing zoning 
classification. The Petitioner cannot construct a house on the property unless the property is 
rezoned.  Only agricultural uses would be permitted if the map amendment did not occur.   

The trend of development, if any, in the general area of the property in question, including 
changes, if any, which may have taken place since the day the property in question was in its 
present zoning classification.  The Zoning Board of Appeals shall not recommend the adoption 
of a proposed amendment unless it finds that the adoption of such an amendment is in the 
public interest and is not solely for the interest of the applicant.  The Zoning Board of 
Appeals may recommend the adoption of an amendment changing the zoning classification of 
the property in question to any higher classification than that requested by the applicant.  For 
the purpose of this paragraph the R-1 District shall be considered the highest classification 
and the M-2 District shall be considered the lowest classification. The trend of development in 
the area is a mix of agricultural and single-family residential uses found in rural settings.  

Consistency with the pu rpo se  an d  ob j ec t iv es  of the Land Resource Management Plan 
and other adopted County or municipal plans and policies.  The Future Land Use Map in the 
Land Resource Management Plan classifies this property as Agricultural, the property to the 
north as Rural Estate Residential (Max 0.45 DU/Acre), and the property to the east as Rural 
Residential (Max 0.65 DU/Acre). The Village of Minooka’s Future Land Use Map classifies this 
property as Low Density Residential.  The Petitioner submitted a request amending the Kendall 
County Future Land Use Map to reclassify the subject property as Rural Estate Residential.  
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The R-1 One Family Residential District is consistent with the Rural Estate Residential 
classification.   

If the requested amendment to the Future Land Use Map in the Land Resource Management 
Plan reclassifying this property as Rural Estate Residential was approved, Staff recommended 
approval of the proposed map amendment.   

The draft ordinance was provided. 

Chairman Gengler made motion, seconded by Member Gilmour, to forward the proposals map 
amendment to the County Board. 
 
With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried.  

The proposal goes to the County Board on January 4, 2022, on the consent agenda. 

Petition 21-46 Greg Dady on Behalf of DTG Investments, LLC and Robert A. Baish on Behalf of 
Baish Excavating, Inc.  
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.   
 
Greg Dady, on behalf of DTG Investments, LLC would like to sell the subject property to Baish 
Excavating.  After exploring a text amendment to allow an excavating business on the subject 
property, the Petitioners decided to pursue a major amendment to the existing special use 
permit for a landscaping business at the subject property.   

The application materials, aerial of the property, aerial with the flood zone, plat of survey, site 
plan, the court order regarding a previous excavating business at the property, and the special 
use permit for a landscaping business previously granted by Ordinance 2007-10 were provided.    

The subject property is approximately five point five (5.5) acres in size.   

Route 126 is a State maintained arterial; there is a trail planned along Route 126. 

There is a floodplain on the north end of the property (Zone A-no base flood elevation 
determined). 

The adjacent uses are agricultural or agricultural related.   

The adjacent zonings are A-1.  The zonings in the area are A-1, R-1, and A-1 with special use 
permits. 

The Future Land Use Map calls for the area to be Rural Residential and Public Institutional.   

The A-1 SU to the east is for a farm market, garden shop, winery, corn maze, and fall festival.  
The A-1 SU to the west is for a farm equipment sales and service business.   

Oswego School District 308 owns the property southwest of the subject property. 

Ten (10) existing houses are within one half (1/2) mile of the subject property. 

Pictures of the property and area were provided.   

EcoCAT Report submitted and consultation was terminated. 

The LESA Score was 189 indicating a low level of protection.  
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Petition information was sent to Na-Au-Say Township on October 26, 2021.  No comments have 
been received. 

Petition information was sent to the Village of Oswego on October 26, 2021.  The property is 
inside Oswego’s planning boundary.  No comments have been received.   

Petition information was sent to the Village of Plainfield on October 26, 2021.  The property is 
within one point five (1.5) miles of Plainfield.  No comments have been received.   

The Oswego Fire Protection District was sent information on October 26, 2021.  The Oswego 
Fire Protection District submitted an email on October 27, 2021, requesting that fuel tanks be 
installed, permitted, and inspected per applicable law, storage heights inside the storage bins be 
capped at twenty-five feet (25’) in height, and no miscellaneous storage of vehicles, machinery, 
or equipment occur in the storage bins.  The Petitioners were agreeable to these requests.   

ZPAC reviewed this proposal at their meeting on November 2, 2021.  The Petitioners stated that 
only trailers would be parked in the floodplain.  No turning lanes off of Route 126 would be 
required.  However, the Illinois Department of Transportation could review the need for turning 
lanes in the future.  The Petitioners were agreeable to setting the maximum number of 
employees at fifteen (15).  ZPAC recommended approval of the request with the conditions 
proposed by Staff by a vote of eight (8) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with two (2) members 
absent.  The minutes of the meeting were provided. 

The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission reviewed this proposal at their meeting on 
December 8, 2021.  The Petitioner was asked if the building in the floodplain would be used for 
the proposed business and if they would be agreeable to a restriction to not use this building as 
part of the special use.  The Petitioner was agreeable to this condition.  The Kendall County 
Regional Planning Commission recommended approval of this special use permit with the 
condition that the building on the northeast corner of the property in the floodplain not be used 
as part of the business allowed by the special use permit by a vote of nine (9) in favor and zero 
(0) in opposition with one (1) member absent.  The minutes of the meeting were provided. 

The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals held a public hearing on the proposal on 
December 13, 2021.  Gregg Ingemunson said that Baish Excavating does more landscaping 
than excavating work.  Dan Koukol, on behalf of his father Philip R. Koukol, requested 
definitions of landscaping and excavating businesses and requested that all operations occur 
indoors.  Anne Vickery did not think Baish Excavating was a landscaping business and 
questioned the County’s ability to enforce existing regulations on existing special use permits.  
The Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals recommended approval of the request with the 
conditions proposed by Staff by a vote of six (6) in favor and one (1) in opposition.  The minutes 
of the hearing were provided. 

The subject property has been used as a landscaping business and repair and restoration 
business.  The Petitioner would like to retain the special use permit for a cleanup and 
restoration business at the property.   
 

1. All vehicles, equipment and materials associated with a landscaping business shall be 
stored entirely within an enclosed structure, unless otherwise permitted under the terms 
of this Special Use Permit. 
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2. The business shall be located on, and have direct access to, a State, County or 
Collector Highway as identified in the County’s LRMP, having an all-weather surface, 
designed to accommodate loads of at least 73,280 lbs, unless otherwise approved in 
writing by the agency having jurisdiction over said Highway. Such approvals shall 
establish limitations as to the number of employees and types of vehicles coming to and 
from the site that are engaged in the operation of the use (including delivery vehicles). 
These restrictions shall be included as controlling conditions of the Special Use. 

 
3. No landscape waste generated off the property can be burned on this site. 

 
If the County Board approves the outdoor storage of materials, the above conditions have been 
met. 
 
According to the business plan, Baish Excavating, Inc. does excavation, concrete, landscaping, 
site maintenance, railroad and major pipeline work.  Their work takes place offsite within a 
radius of approximately thirty-five (35) miles of Plainfield.  They are relocating from their current 
location because their existing location has been sold. 
 
The hours of operation are Monday through Friday from 6:00 a.m. until 5:00 p.m.  The company 
operates outside these hours of operation during snowfalls and other emergencies.  The 
company has eleven (11) employees, but this number could rise to fifteen (15) employees.  Four 
(4) or five (5) of these employees work onsite while the remainder of employees work at job 
sites.   
 
Equipment and trucks would be stored indoors as much as possible, but some equipment would 
be stored outside.  Equipment consists of excavators, loaders, skid steers, track skids, two (2) 
semi dumps, and dump trailers.  The site plan shows a sixty foot by one hundred foot (60’ X 
100’) trailer parking area.   
 
According the to the site plan, the Baish Excavating, Inc. would like to install three (3) fuel tanks 
on a concrete pad.  The area would be twenty feet by thirty feet (20’ X 30’).   
 
The site plan also calls for a twenty foot by sixty foot (20’ X 60’) outdoor storage bin area.  This 
area would be used to store aggregates and salt in “tents”.  The “tents” would be a maximum of 
thirty feet (30’) in height.  The tents would be enclosed except for one (1) side.  A picture of the 
“tent” was provided.   
 
Member Gilmour asked what would be stored in the tents.  Mr. Asselmeier responded 
landscaping materials, salts, and similar items. 
 
Member Gilmour asked how many tents would be on the property.  Mr. Asselmeier noted the 
dimensions of the storage area, but did not say the number of tents.   
 
Member Koukol noted that Na-Au-Say Township Board and the Na-Au-Say Township Planning 
Commission had not reviewed the proposal.  He requested input from the Township.   Gregg 
Ingemunson, Attorney for the Petitioner, said that he appeared before the Na-Au-Say Township 
Board, but the Board did not vote.  The Petition was not reviewed by the Township Planning 
Commission; no vote occurred.   
 
Member Koukol questioned if Baish Excavating was a landscaping business.  Mr. Ingemunson 
said that the business morphed into a landscaping business in 2008; more revenue was 



Page 11 of 16 
 

generated from landscaping than excavating.  The Petitioners did maintenance contracts.  
Member Koukol noted the equipment at the Petitioner’s existing property. 
 
Member Koukol said other excavating companies will be approaching the County for zoning in 
the near future. Mr. Ingemunson suggested changing the company’s name, but he did not think 
that the company would like that idea.  Mr. Ingemunson said the company still does some 
excavating work.  
 
Member Gilmour asked if Member Koukol objected to an excavating business at the property.  
Member Koukol said that he supported the project as long as everything was kept indoors.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier noted that the property already had a special use permit for a landscaping 
business, but indoor storage was required.  He restated the four (4) amendments requested by 
the Petitioner. 
 
Member Koukol noted the new residential development in the area and the need for the 
Oswego School District to build a school in the area.  Chairman Gengler said that infrastructure 
would need to run a great distance to reach the area. 
 
Member Koukol said his family would like to see indoor storage only.   
 
Member Gilmour asked how many pieces of equipment would be kept outdoors.  Bob Dehm, 
Operations Manager with Baish Excavating, responded that they do not favor equipment in the 
yard because that means that the equipment was not on a job site.  Occasionally, equipment 
will be parked on the property waiting for approval to start work on a job site.  They do have 
trailers parked on the property.  The other equipment would be kept indoors.  Chairmen Gengler 
said there was very little equipment at the Petitioner’s current site.   
 
Member Gilmour expressed concerns about trucks backing out onto Route 126.  No trucks 
would be backed onto Route 126.   
 
Mr. Dehm said the company has one (1) medium and one (1) large machine.  He did not know if 
all of the company’s equipment could fit indoors. 
 
Mr. Dehm listed all of the unions associated with the business.   
 
Mr. Dehm said that the company has diversified their operations, but excavating was a small 
element of their operations.   
 
Chairman Gengler made motion, seconded by Member Gilmour, to forward the proposal to the 
County Board. 
 
The votes were as follows: 
Ayes (2): Gengler and Gilmour 
Nays (0): None 
Abstain (1): Koukol 
Absent (2): Flowers and Vickers 
 
The motion failed.  The recommendation will be considered negative.   
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The proposal goes to the County Board on January 4, 2022, on the regular agenda. 

Member Koukol requested that definitions of landscaping and excavating business be added to 
the Zoning Ordinance.  He also requested the Township’s input.   

NEW BUSINESS 
Request for Guidance Regarding Enforcement of Special Use Provisions 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.   
 
Until the last few years, the policy of the Planning, Building and Zoning Department was solely 
complaint based.  The Department was not given permission to issue citations without a 
complaint until 2018.   

With this policy in mind, Staff is aware of the following violations to existing special use permits 
and requests guidance as to how to proceed with the following cases: 

1. Ordinance 2004-24-Special Use Permit for a Church at 748 Jones Road 
Issue:  Condition 3 requires an annexation agreement with Shorewood 
How Department Became Aware of Violation:  Property is for sale 
Current Status:  Troy Fire Protection District is considering purchasing the property; 
Department is waiting for a decision from the Troy Fire Protection District. 
 

2. Ordinance 2005-06-Special Use Permit for a Church West of 8250 Route 71 
Issue:  Condition 2 requires a pre-annexation agreement with Yorkville 
How Department Became Aware of Violation:  Property is for sale 
Current Status:  Property owner is still deciding whether or not to pursue agreement or 
revoke the special use permit; church was never constructed 
On December 10, 2021, the church submitted a request to revoke the special use 
permit. 
 

3. Ordinance 2005-37-Special Use Permit for a Landscaping Business at 5681 Whitewillow 
Road 
Issue:  Condition 6 requires a right-of-way dedication 
How Department Became Aware of Violation:  Property owner submitted a special use 
permit for a craft fair 
Current Status:  Property owner’s Attorney is working on the research and paperwork for 
the dedication; the Petitioner was also working with Fran Klaas on the dedication. 
 

4. Ordinance 2006-19-Special Use Permit for a Church at 8 West Rickard Drive 
Issue:  Site to be developed in accordance with site plan, including a three foot (3’) tall 
berm 
How Department Became Aware of Violation:  Church wanted to construct a fence on 
the property 
Current Status:  Church no longer wants to construct a fence. 

5. Ordinance 2012-26-Special Use Permit for YPAC 
Issue:  Condition 6 requires paved parking lot by 2014 with 28 parking spaces 
How Department Became Aware of Violation:  YPAC approached County for financial 
assistance in 2018 
Current Status:  Parking lot is not paved per Ordinance requirements. 
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The applicable ordinances were provided.   

The Committee reviewed the location for the berm at the church at 8 West Rickard Drive.  The 
church was operational.  There have been no complaints against the church.  Mr. Asselmeier 
suggested that the church do a new site plan to match the layout of the property.  He also noted 
the church would have costs associated with preparing plans and noticing for the hearing. 
Committee members questioned the need for a berm.  Member Koukol suggested that the 
church be sent a letter requesting the church to build a berm or amend their special use permit; 
he suggested giving the church twelve (12) months to come into compliance.    The property is a 
polling place.  The Committee requested Mr. Asselmeier to contact the church and see if the 
church could make an effort to install a berm or amend the site plan to match their current 
layout.   

The Committee reviewed the parking lot layout at YPAC.  Member Koukol noted the business 
was impacted by COVID.  There were no complaints against the property.  They had pursued a 
loan through the County; the business is for-profit.  Improving a parking lot probably would not 
qualify for federal funds or County revolving loan funds.  The Committee requested that YPAC 
be sent a letter asking for a timeline for compliance. 

The Committee requested the Department to hold-off on enforcement on the special use permit 
at 5681 Whitewillow Road to see how their work with Fran Klaas progressed. 

The Committee requested the Department hold-off on enforcement on the special use permit 
next 8250 Route 71 while the revocation request moved through the process. 

The Committee requested the Department hold-off on enforcement on the special use permit at 
748 Jones Road pending a new special use permit application from the Troy Fire Protection 
District.   

Review and Approval of Policy Regarding Code Enforcement in Cases Where Parties Are 
Pursuing Compliance Through Legislative or Administrative Means (Examples Include Text 
Amendments, Map Amendments, Special Use Permits or Variance Applications) 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.   
 
Since at least 2017, the Planning, Building and Zoning Department’s understanding was that, in 
cases where parties were pursuing text amendments, map amendments, variances, special use 
permits, or other legislative or administrative approvals, the Department would not issue 
citations against these parties until a final legislative or administrative decision was made.  The 
Department was aware that several months may be necessary in order reach final legislative or 
administrative decisions.  The Department was also aware that courts historically layover such 
cases until final legislative or administrative decisions are made before rendering verdicts. 

Since 2016, the following businesses and activities were allowed to operate while waiting for 
zoning approvals: 

1. Delaney Gun Range at 16502 Church Road (Ceased After Special Use Permit was 
Withdrawn) 

2. Jet’s Towing at 790 Eldmain Road 
3. Billboard at 34 and Hafenrichter (Special Use Permit Not Renewed Between 2004 and 

2017) 
4. 15331 Burr Oak Road (Special Use Permit Not Renewed Prior to 2018) 
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5. TZ Landscaping at 276 Route 52 
6. Temporary Use Permit Renewal at 9211 Route 126 
7. Pipe Strong at 17854 N. Wabena Road 
8. Driveway in the Setback at 9261 Kennedy 
9. Cox Landscaping at 9000 Route 34 
10. Trucking Business at 3485 Route 126 
11. Fence at 68 Saugatuck (Lowered after ZBA Denial) 
12. Craft Fair at 5681 Whitewillow Road 
13. Brighter Daze at 10978 Crimmin Road 

 
A proposed policy outlining enforcement actions and warning period was provided. 

Mr. Asselmeier presented an email from Dan Kramer. 

Member Koukol agreed with the majority of the information contained in Mr. Kramer’s letter. He 
noted that previous zoning administrators drove around looking for violations.  He also noted the 
County no-showed for court on a case against him.  Member Koukol noted that the Department 
has a good reputation. 

Member Gilmour requested additional communication from the Department and that the 
Department bring information to the Committee for possible action when Petitioners are 
operating in violation of existing or requested special use permits.   

Chairman Gengler noted that Baish Excavating could have started operations, asked for proper 
zoning after-the-fact, and could have continued operating while their request worked through the 
system.  Member Koukol said that type of action occurred with the trucking company.   

Chairman Gengler said the Department does a good job with the complaint based system.   

Chairman Gengler discussed the special use for landscaping on Ashley Road north of Plattville 
Road.  He felt that Brighter Daze should have followed the rules under their existing special use 
permit and should not have been operating under the new, proposed special use permit rules.   

Mr. Asselmeier discussed the Petition for a landscaping business at 1038 Harvey; that property 
owner was has been operating without a special use permit, has been found guilty, and fined by 
the court.   

Mr. Koeppel asked if Brighter Daze should have been cited.  Member Gilmour requested that 
the Committee be informed and possibly take action on the matter.  Mr. Koeppel noted that 
previous Planning, Building and Zoning Chairmen directed the Department not take action 
against parties if they were trying to secure compliance.  The purpose of the proposed policy 
was to keep everyone informed and to get clear direction from the Committee. 

Chairman Gengler tabled the discussion to the next meeting.   

Approval to Allow the Planning, Building and Zoning Department to Modify the Citation and 
Notice to Appear Form on an As-Needed Basis 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request.  
 
On May 19, 2020, the County Board approved the Citation and Notice to Appear form, which 
was provided. 
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The first paragraph of the form references an inspection of property by the Code Enforcement 
Officer. 

The Planning, Building and Zoning Department recently had a case where someone was 
operating a banquet facility out of their property and the Sheriff’s Department was called.  The 
party confessed to the Deputy that they had rented their property out for an event.  The 
Planning, Building and Zoning Department relied on the statement to the Deputy, the Deputy’s 
Report, and witnesses interviewed by the Sheriff’s Department in preparing the case; no 
inspection of the property occurred. 

The Department requests the ability to amend the Citation and Notice to Appear form on as 
needed basis in order to be adaptable as different cases are investigated.  

Mr. Koeppel noted a similar situation could occur if the Sheriff’s Department responded to noise 
violations of special use permits.   

Chairman Gengler made motion, seconded by Member Gilmour, to forward the request to the 
County Board.   
 
With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried.  

The proposal goes to the County Board on January 4, 2022, on the regular agenda. 

ADJOURNMENT 
Member Koukol made a motion, seconded by Member Gilmour, to adjourn.  With a voice vote of 
three (3) ayes, the motion carried.       
 
Chairman Gengler adjourned the meeting at 7:26 p.m. 
 
The Planning, Building and Zoning Committee did not review the following items that were on 
the agenda and these items will be on the Committee’s agenda in January 2022: 

Discussion Regarding Establishing a Policy Requiring Applicants to the Planning, Building and 
Zoning Department to be Free of Debt to the County at the Time of Application Submittal 
 
Discussion of a Contract Between Kendall County and Wiss, Janney, Elstner Associates, Inc. 
Regarding the Historic Structure Survey in Kendall and Bristol Townships; Committee Cound 
Refer the Proposal to the State’s Attorney’s Office 
 
Discussion of Future Land Use Along Route 47 in Kendall and Lisbon Townships 
 
Review of Violation Report 
 
Review of Non-Violation Report 
 
Review of Permit Report 
 
Review of November 2021 Revenue Report 
 
Review of 2009-2021 Revenue Report 
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Correspondence Related to the Temporary Use Permit Granted in December 2019 and 
Renewed in January 2021 (Petitions 19-45 and 20-31) for Portable Concrete Crushing 
Operations at 9211 Route 126 (PIN:  05-04-400-003) in Kendall Township 
 
Minutes prepared by Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM Senior Planner  

Encs. 
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